
MTNUTES OF A MEETING OF DIRECTORS

AMERICAN INTERNATIONAL GROUP. INC.

Held MaY 8' 2008

A meeting of the Board of Directors ot ÁUERICAN INTERNATIONAL GROUP'

lNC., was held by telephone conference call on May 8, 2008 at 9:00 A'M" pursuant to

notice duty given to each of the Dírectors in accordance with the By-Laws'

Present Messrs. Stephen F' Bolledbach
Martin S. Feldstein
Richard C. Holbrooke
Fred H. Langhammer
George L. Miles, Jr'
Morris W. Offit
James F. On, lll
Martin J. Sullivan
MichaelH. Sutton
Edmund S.W. Tse
Robert B. Willumstad

Mesdames Ellen V. Futter
Virginia M. Romet$

Absent: Messrs. MarshallA' Cohen
StePhen L. Hammerman
Frank G. Zarb

Also present were Messrs. Richard l. Beattie, James G. Gamble and Michael

Nathan of Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, Messrs' Michael Wiseman and Robert

Reeder of sullivan & cromwell LLP, Steven J. Behsinger, Executive vice President and ' '

Chief Financial Officer, Anastasia D- Kelly, Executive Vice President and General

Counsel. Kathleen E. Shannon, Seniol Vice President, Secretary and Deputy General
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counsel and Eric N. LiÞky, Mce President - corporate Govemance and, for a portion of

the meeiing, Messrs. Tm Ryan and Henry Daubeney of Pricer¡vaterhouseCoopers LLP.

Messrs. Tim Main and Kevin wllsey of JPMogan Chase. Messrs- John chin'co and

Richard Spiro of Citibank. William N. Dooley, Senior Vice Presktent - Financial

Services, David Herzog, senior Mce President and comptroller, Robert E. Lett b'

Senior Mce president and Chief Risk Officer, Brian SchreibEr, Senior Mce PreSident -

Strategic ptanning, and Elias Habayeb, Financiat Services Division Chief Financial

Officer.

A majodty of the Directors being present, a quorum existed and the rneetíng

proceeded.

The Chairman, Mr. Robert B. Wllumstad, presided and the Secretary, Ms'

Kathleen E. Shannon, recorded the minutes of the meeting'
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'Mr. Bensinger eiplained that as part of theír due diligence process, JPMorgan

Chase conducted its own due diligence anaþis of the AIGFP multisector iuper senior

credit defautt swap portfolio, using-a combination of the AIG stress inputs and marlcet

pficing resulting ín an estimate of approximately $9 billíon to $11 billion for potential

credit impairment losses. He said that this amount compares to the approximately $1.2

billion to $2.4 billion in ultimate realized losses from the AIG calculation, which in tum

compargd to an aggregate of 520.6 billion in cumulative unrealized valuation losses on

the portfolio through first quarter 2008. ln response to Mr. Langhammeî, Mt. Lewis

confirmed that JPMorgan Chasq essumes hþher housing price depreciation by impþing

it from current RMBS marftet price data. Managernent also confirmed that AIG would

disclose in the offering documents the fact that a sophisticated market padiciparit had

conducted a different analysis of potential economic losses and disclose the ftgures

JPMorgan Chase had calculated.
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Mr- Herzog added that the JPMorgan Chase estimate of ultimate realízed losses would

be included in the Form 10-Q without specific attribution and there would also be

additional language on the potential for events of default in the AIGFP super senior

credit default swap portfolíos.

Mr. Hezog noted that JPMorgan Chase also díd an analysís on the mark-to-

market vatuation of the multísector credit default swap portfolio. Mr. l-.labayeb explained

that JPMorgan Chase took 30 to 40 transactions. or approximately 50 percent of the

notional amount of the portfolio, modeled the valuation for those transactions and

extrapolated those amounts to the rest of the portfolio, for an aggregate of

approximately $25 bíllion to $30 billion.

Mr. Feldstein then joined the meeting.

Mr. Habayeb explained that he and Mr. Lewis had met with JPMorgan Chase to

understand their approach. He said that using AIG protocols, available cunent market

prices provided by JPMorgan Chase were incorporated into the valuation process. Mr.

Habayeb explained that AIG's protocol involves lookíng to the highest credible market

price and comparing the resulting valuation to the BET model. lncorporating the

ínformation about market pricing obtained from JPMorgan Chase into the process AIG

used for its 2007 Form 10-K resulted in an increase in the aggregate mark-to-market

toss for the multisector portfolio of between 52 million and 5338 million, or an immatgrial

effect on the AIGFP book. Mr. Habayeb added that in a number of cases, the market
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pr¡cing províded by JPMorgan Chase was moie favorable to AIG then the market

information AIG had previously obtained and used in its own calcuations. W¡th respect

to the corporate arbitrage portfolio, Mr. Habayeb reported that the differences in

valuation were insignificant, an aggregate decrease of $1.3 billion compared to $1.1

billion. Wth respect to the regulatory capital portfolio, Mr. Habayeb explained that

JPMorgan Chase had calculated a valuation decline of approximately $5 billion, while

Citigroup had calculated a decline of less than $1 million. He'poínted out that neither of

these valuations give credence to what AIG consÍders the most ímportant data point, the

continuing terminations of these transactions wíthout losses. Mr. Haba¡¿eb said that AIG

continues to be comfortable with the approach used, considering this observable market

data the most relevant criteria, but AIG is continuously monitoring the situation. ln

response to a Board member's query, Mr. Habayeb said that investors will not be

provided with this level of detail on the valuation process.

Mr. Ryan described the key PwC procedures for a quarterly review, including the

SAS 100 review, an analysis of key management judgments on valuatíon, resérves,

contingencies and unrecognized tax benefits, testing of various controls and review of

the Form 10-Q and key disclosures. Mr. Ryan explaíned the emphasis given in the

quarter to the AIGFP valuation process specifically. Mr. Ryan said that RrC continues

to be comfortable with the AIG process and results. With respect to the corporate book,

he said that the additional information from JPMorgan Chase is not materially different.

ln explaining PwC's comfort with the zero valuation for the regulatory capital portfolio,

Mr. Ryan said lhat the valuations of 5750,000 to 55 billion in losses do not give weíght
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tö the most irnportant criteria of AIGFP's own transactions cancelling out at zero. He

cautioned, however, that Íf the trend changes or the terminations stop, valuation losses

could occur in future periods, and the portfolio must be closely monitored. ln discussing

the multi-sector portfolio, Mr. Ryan pointed out that the JPMorgan Chase calculation,

which would be considered additional datia to be considered for GAAP valuation

purposes, atready falls within AIG's range of 513 billion to $30 billion in valuation losses,

so PwC continues to be comforiable with Management's judgments in both the

December 31 , 2007 and March 31, 2OO8 valuations.

*-'å,Si3å'u

All participants in the meeting other than

outside lawyers then left the meeting.

Board members and internal and
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REDACTED FOR
PRIVILEGE

Further, he said that Management and hrC have reported that they each

engaged in a process to review JPMorgan's analyses of sub-prime economic exposure

and mark-to-market losses. Mr. Gamble pointed out that the JPMorgan Chase estimate

of ultimate realtzed losses from the multiseötor credit default swap portfolio is now

included in the disclosure documents, as is additíonal disclosure on the regulatory

capitalbook. He further stated that in addition to the Management and PwC reports the

Board had just received, Messrs. \Mllumstad, Offit and Sutton had díscussions with the

appropriate individuals ín Management and at PwC regarding the examination by

Management .and PwC of the JPMorgan analyses relatíng to both economic loss

estímates and mark-to-market analyses. Management and PwC each reported that

they had completed a review of JPMorgan's analysis and considered whether it

impacted their judgrhents regarding AIG's financial statements. Both Management and

PwC concluded that JPMorgan's analyses did not change their views.

REDACTED F'OR
PRIYILEGE

Mr. Bollenbach then joined the meeting.
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Mr. Sullivan requested that the Board consider appropriate dividend action at this

meeting rather than deferring to the customary time at the annual Board meeting in

conjunction with the Shareholders Meeting, so that the marketing materials for the

offerings cbuld be updated accordingly. He said that the Corporation has an unbroken

record of dividend increases, and described the dividend poliry providing that under

ordinary circumstances, AIG's plan will be to, increase its commqn stock dividend by

approximately 20 percent annually. Mr. Sullivan explained that afrer consideration of

this policy, his recommendation is that the Board increase the dividend by 10 percent,

which would result in an annual increase of $200 million in the arnount paid ouf, an

amount he said could be deemed not sþnificant although optically, the action could be

challenged

REDACTED FOR
PRTVILEGE

HHOGROOOOl956
GONFIDENTIAL

BOD 5i8i08



Mr. Bensinger reported that in light of responses from Standard & Poors on the

ratings actions to be expected based on various scenarios, Management recommends

that the offerings be launched with an initial maximum amount of $12.5 billion, including

up to S7.5 billion in equity components, with flexibility to go to higher amounts- He

explained that S&P had indicated that capital raising of $12.5 bíllion would result in a

two notch downgrade, while $15 billion (including the hybrids) would result in a one

notch downgrade action. Mr. Feldstein asked whether debt would satisfo the rating

agency criteria, and Mr. Bensinger responded that he expects that the common stock

component will need to increase, probably to $5 billion, depending on market demand-

Mr. Bensinger added that he expects that S&P and Moody's will initially lower tþe

ratings by one notch after retease of the eamings and the announcement of the capital

raising, while Fitch will defer any action.

REDACTED FOR
PRIVILEGE

Díscussíon of the appropriate size of the offerings continued.

Thereaffer, upon motion duly made by.Mr. Offit, reflecting the recommendatíon of the

Finance Committee, seconded and unanlmously carried, it was resolved as follows:

RESOLVED, that this Board of Directors hereby approves
the Corporation's raising of capital ín an amount of up to
S12.5 billion as set forth in Exhibit A to the minutes of thís

meeting.
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Mr. Sullivan next recommended approval of a dividend increase as previously

discussed. After further discussion, upon motion duly made, seconded and

unanimously carried. it was

RESOLVED, that out of the funds of the Corporation legally
available therefor a dividend oî $0.22 per share is declared
upon the Common Stock of the Corporation, payable

September 19, 2008 to stockholders of record as of
September 5, 2008.

Mr. Bensinger advised the Board that Management expected that the issuance of

securities in connection with the capital raising transactions will exhaust substantially all

of the securities registered and available for issuance throught the current üniversal

shelf registration statement. Therefore, Mr. Bensinger requested Board approval of the

filing of a new universal shelf registration statement in an amount of $25 billion as soon

as prâcticable after the closing of the capital raising transactions. After discussion,

upon motion duly made, seconded and unanímously carried it was

RESOLVED, that the Board of Directors deems it advisable
and in the best interest of the Corporation to proceed with
one or more registrations under the Securities Act of 1933'
as amended (the 'securities Act"), in connection with the
issuance, offering and sale from time to time. of (i) senior
debt securitíes and subordinaled debt securities of the
Corporation, in one or more seríes, which may be convertible
into or exchangeable or exercisable for other debt securities,
Common Stock (as defined below) or shares of preferred
stock of the Corporation and/or depositary shares
representing such shares, andlor the debt or equity
securities of other entities, (ii) warrants, purchase contracts
andlo¡ other securities of the Corporation to purchase or sell,

or which are convertible into, exercisable or exchangeable
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for, or whose cash value is detemined by reference to or is
linked to the performance or level of, one or more of the
following: (a) securities (including, but not limited to.

cómrnon or other equi$ securities) of one or more entities
(including the Corporation), (b) one or more currencies,
(c) one or more commodities, (d) one or more indices or
baskets of securities, currencies, commodities or other
financial, economic or other measures or instruments
(including lhe occurrence or non-occurrence of any event or
circumstance) and/or (e) any other financial, economic or
other measure or instrument (including the occurrence or
non-occurrence of any event or circumstance), (iii) junior

subordinated debentures of the Coçoration, (iv) shares of
ration in one or more series and
ting such shares, (v) shares of
value ("Cornmon Stock') of the

Corporation, (vi) units comprised oÍ any combination of the
securities referred to above, (víi) Trust Securities (as defined
below), (viii) guarantees of the Corporation with respect to

any of the above referenced Trust Securities, (ix) senior debt
seðurities of AIG Progrârn Funding, lnc- or any other direcl
or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary ol the Corporation

determined by reference to or is linked to the performance or
level of, one or more of the following: (a) securities
(including, but not lirnited to, common or other equity
securities) of one ú more entities (including the
Corporation). (b) one or more currencies, (c) one or more

commodities, (d) one or more indices or baskets of
securíties, currencies, commodities or other financial,
economic or other measures or instruments (including the
occurrence or non-occurrence of any event or circumstance)
andlor (e) any other financial, economic or other measure or
instrument (including the occurrence or non-occurrence of
any event or circumstance), (xi) units comprised of any

combination of debt securities, warrants and purchase

contracts or other securities of Program Funding' and/or (xii)

guarantees of the Corporation with respect to the above
referenced securities of Program Funding, at an initial
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amount set forth in this resolution may be inøeased by any
Authorized Officer (as defined below) to any amounts
permitted under one or more regístration statements that
may be filed pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities
Act, subject to any limitations on the bonowing capacity of
the Corporation authorized by the Board of Directors of the

Corporation or any committee thereof or other person
authorized thereby from time to time; and

RESOLVED, that the registration of Registered Securities,
from time to time and in whole or in part, pursuant.to one or
more registration statements as authorized or approved by
any Authorized Offrcer (collectively, the "Registration

Statements) is hereby approved and the filing of the
Registration Statements with the Securities and Exchange
Commission (the "SEC), together with all exhibits,
certificates, letters, applications and other documents
connected therewith, that may be filed with the SEC with
respect to the registration and offering of the Registered
Securitíes at any time or from time lo time, are hereby
approved, and eách Authorized Officer is hereby authorized
to execute, in the name and on behalf of the Gorporation
and, where applicable, on behalf ol any Tnrst (as defined
below), in the name of the Corporation as depositor, sponsor
or originator of such Trust, and to direct any Administrative
Trustee (as defined below) to execute, any Registration
Statement, in each case in such form or with such changes
as may be approved by any such Authorized Officer, such
authorization or approval to be conclusively evidenced by
the executíon thereof; and

RESOLVED, that each Authorized Officer is hereby
authorized to prepare, execute and file with the SEC, or
cause to be prepared, executed and filed with the SEC, in

the name and on behalf of the Corporation and, where
applicable, on behalf of any Trust ín the name and on behalf
of the Corporation, as depositor. sponsor or oríginator of
such Trust, and to direct any Admínistrative Trustee to
prepare, execute and file, with the SEC, or cause to be
prepared, executed and filed with the SEC, any registratíon
statement under Rule 462 under the Securities Act to
increase the inilial aggregate offering price of Registered
Securities regÍstered under a Registration Statement or
otherwise (it being understood that the term "Registration

Statement" used herein will include, without limitation, any
such registration statement under Rule 462(b). anY
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amendments, including post-effective amendments, to the
Regístration .statements. and anY preliminary or final
prospectuses or supplements to the prospectuses contained

therein (together with all exhibits, cèrtiñcates' letters,

apptications and other documents connected therewith), in

each case, in such form or with such changes as may be

authorized or approved by any such Authorized Officer, and

to take any and all other action, in each case at such time, in
such manner and ín such form. as any such Authorized
Ofücer shall believe necessary, desirable or appropriate in

connection with the Registration Statements or with the

íssuance, offering or sale of Registered Securities; and that

each Authorized Officer and any Administrative Trustee is

hereby further authorized to request acceleratíon of the

effective date of any and all of the Registration Statements
and any post-effective amendments thereto; and

RESOLVED, that the Authorized Officers and counsel to the

Corporation is eactr hereby authorized to act for' and in the

name and on behalf ol the Corporation, and, where

RESOLVED, that each Authorized Officer is hereby

authorized to determine the jurisdictions (inside or outside

the United States) ín which appropriate action shall be taken

to qualifu or register for sale all or such part of the
Regístered Securitíes as any such Authorized Officer may

believe necessary, desirable or appropriate; that each
Áuthorized Officer is hereby authorized to.perform, in the
name and on behalf of the Corporation, and, where
applicable, on behalf of any Trust in the name of the

iorporation, as depositor. sponsor or originator of such

Trust, and to direct any Adminiskative Trustee to perform,

any and atl such acts as such Authorized Officer maY believe
necessary, desirable or appropriate in order to comply with

the applicable laws of any such iurísdictions, and in

connection therewith to execute and file all requísite papers

and documents, including applícations, reports, surety
bonds, irrevocable consents and appointments of attorneys
for service of process; and that the execution by any such

Authorízed Officer of any such paper or document or the

doing by them of any act in connection with the foregoing
mattãrs shall conclusively establish their authority therefor
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from the Corporation and, where applícable, any Trust, and
the approval and ratification by the Corporation and any
Trust of the papers and documents so executed and the
action so taken: and

RESOLVED, that each Authorized Officer is hereby
authorized to make, in the name and on behalf of the
Corporation and, where applicable, on behalf of any Trust in
the name of the Corporation, as depositor, sponsor or
originator of such Trust, and to direct any Administrative
Trustee to make application to any securities exchange or
exchanges, quotation services or other similar entities
(inside.or outside the United States) if and as any such
Authorized Officer shall believe necessary, desirable or
appropriate for the listing thereon oÍ.any of the Registered
Securities and in connection therewith to appoint one or
more listing agents and to prepare, execute and fi!e,. or
cause to be.prepared, executed and filed, an application or
applications for such listing or quotation and any and all
supplements and amendments thereto and any additional
certíficates, documents, letters and other instruments which
any such Authorized Officer may believe necessary,
desirable or appropriate; that each such Authorized Offìcer
and Administrative Trustee, or such other person as any
such Authorized Officer or Administrative Trustee may
designate in writing, is hereby authorized to appear before
any ofücial or officials, or before any body of any such
exchange, quotation service or other similar entity, with
authority to make such changes in such applications,
supplements, amendments, certificates, documents, letters
or other instruments and to execute and deliver such
agreements relative thereto, including, without limitation,
listing or quotat¡on agreements and applications, fee
agreements and indemnity agreements, as any such
Authorized Officer may believe necessary, desirable or
appropriate in order to comply with the requirements of any
such exchange or to effect or maintain such listing or
quotation; and

RESOLVED, that to the êxtent any Authorized Officer
determines that any of the Registered Securities arc
required to be registered under the Securíties Exchange Act
of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act'), each Authorized
Officei ís hereby authorized to make, in the name and on
behalf of the Corporation, and where applicable, on behalf of
any Trust in the name of the Corporation, as depositor,
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sponsor or origÍnator of such Trust, and to direct any
Administrative Trustee to make application to the SEC for
registration of such Registered Securities under the
Exchange Act, and to prepare, execute and file, or cause to
be prepared, executed and filed with the SEC and any
securities exchange or quotation service an application or
applications for such registration and any and all
supplements and amendments thereto and any additional
certificates, documents. letters and other instruments which
any such Authorized Officer maY believe necessary.
desirable or appropriate; and

RESOLVED, that each Authorized Officer and, where
applicable, any Administrative Trustee iS hereby authorized
and directed to assist any selling agents, purchasing agents
or underwriters in respect of any Registered Securities in
any filing with the Financial lndustry Regulatory Authority
CFINRA) that is necessary, desirable or appropäate in

connection with the filing of the Registration Statements or
any offering pursuant thereto; and
RESOLVED, that the Corporation's Secretary (or any other
person designated by an Authorized Ofiicer) is designated
as the agent for service of process and a person authorized
to receive on behaff of the Corporation and any Trust notices
and communications from the SEG with respect to the
Registration Statements and any amendments and
supplements thereto: and

RESOLVED, that notwithstanding any of these resolutions,
each Authorized Ofücer and, where applicable,
Administrative Trustee may, at any time or from time to time,
authorize any otficer of the Corporation, any other persons
designated by any Authorized Officer oî any attorney-in-fact
to take, in the name and on behalf of the Corporation or any
Irust, as applicable, any and all actions that such Authorized
Officer or Administrative Trustee is authorized to take under
these resolutions, íncluding the preparation, execution and
delivery of any filings with the SEC or other regulatory or
self-regulatory body and any other agreement or other
document, in each c¿¡se as such Authorized Officer or
Administrative Trustee, as applicable, may determine to be
necessary or desirable in carrying out these resolutions; and
(i) any such action taken by any oÍficer of the Corporation,
any other person designated by any Authorized'Officer or
any attorney-in-fact pursuant to any such authorízation by an
Authorized Officer or Administrative Trustee shall be
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deemed to have the same force and effect under these
resotutions as if taken directly by such Authorized officer or
Administrative Trustee pursuant to these resolutions' and

' (íi)any action taken by any officer of the Corporation, any

other person designated by any Authorized Officer or
Administrative Trustee or any attorney'in-fact shall be

conclusively deemed to have been taken pursuant to sucft
an authorization by an Authorized officer or Administrative
Trustee if such action is authorized in a writing (whích may
be as genera! or specific.as any Authorized Officer or
Administrative Trustee detennines is necessary, desírable or
appropriate in carrying out these resolutions) signed by an
Auihorized Officer or Administrative Trustee, as applicable, it

being understood that such an authorization by an
- Authôrized Ofücer or Administrative Trustee need not be

made in writing; and

RESOLVED, that the Board of Directors shall be deemed

connection with the registration, qualification, exemption
from registration, creation, issuance, offering, sale, delivery
or trading of the Registered Securities, with a copy of any
such resolutions to be included in the minutes of the
Corporation: and

RESOLVED, that the execution, delivery or filing of any
document relating to the matters contemplated by these
resolutions by an Authorized Ofücer or Admínistrative
Trustee (or by any person acting pursuant to written
authorizatíon of any Authorized Ofücer or Administratíve
Trustee) shall be deemed to be conclusive evidence that

such action has been authorized by the Board of Directors;
and

RESOLVED, that any actions taken by any Authorized
Officer, or by other officers of, or counsel to, the Corporation
or its subsidiaries prior to the date hereof which action would
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have been authorized by the foregoing resolutions had such
action been taken by an Authorized officer after the date

hereof, be, and the same hereby are, ratified, confirmed and

approved in allresPects; and

RESOLVED, that for purposes of these resolutions, (1)

"Authorized Officers" shall mean each or any of the
. President and chief Executive officer, the chief Financial

Oflicer, the Treasurer and the Secretary ading alone or

together, (2) "Trust' shall mean one or more business trusts,
partnerships, corporations or other entities, formed under the
laws of any one or more jurisdictíons selected by an

Authorized officer, for lhe purpose of issuing and selling the

common securities andlor preferred securities or other
simitar securities or debt securities or other evidences of
indebtedness of such trust (collectively, the "Trust

Securities"), the proceeds from which sale may be used 
-by

such Trust to purchase securitíes of the corporation of a

type or types determined by any Authorized Officer; and (3)

"Admínistrative Trustee" shall mean one or more employees
of the corporation or any of its subsidiaries who shall be

appointed by an Authorized Ofücer to act as a director,

manager, trustee, trustee administrator or attorney-in-fact or
agent for such Trust, as such Authorízed officer shall believe

. necessary, desirable or appropriate'

There being no further business to come before the meeting, upon motion duly

made, seconded and unanimously carríed, the meeting was adjourned.

' Secretary

¿l l'.-.-.-:---,
Chairman of the Board

HHOGR0000l965
GONFIDENTIAL

BOD 5/8/08 18


